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Student Welfare Committee

Tuesday 07 October 2014
14.00 – 17.00
SALC 10
Sherfield Building, South Kensington Campus
Minutes
	

	Present:
	Professor Denis Wright (Chairman), Dr Simon Archer, Dr Sharon Bolton, 
Mrs Mary Bown, Dr Mike Bluck, Mr Nigel Cooke, Dr Sarah Freedman, 
Mr Gerry Greyling, Mr Brett Harmony, Mr Colin Kerr, Dr Julie King, 
Miss Marissa Lewis, Dr Arash Mostofi, Ms Claire O’Brien, Ms Rosie 
Summerhayes, Miss Kelly Swaby, Professor Terry Tetley, Dr Lynda White, 
Rev Andrew Willson

	
	

	In attendance
	Miss Amanda James (Secretary)

	
	

	Apologies:
	Dr Mike Emerson, Mr Charles Gallagher, Professer Joanna Haigh, 

Dr Michael Jones, Miss Sarah Parkes, Miss Kelly Swaby, Mrs Leigh Turvey


Not in attendance: Mr Christopher Kaye, Mr Andrew Keenan
Agenda Item

1. Apologies for absence
Miss James (Secretary) read apologies from those listed. 
2. Welcome new members
The Chairman welcomed the new representatives from the College Union, Mr Christopher Kaye (Deputy President Welfare) and Mr Andrew Keenan (Education and Welfare Manager). Dr Arash Mostofi as the new Wardens representative was also welcomed to the committee. 
3. Terms of Reference and Membership 

This was revised for 2014 and presented to the Committee. 

4. Minutes of the previous meeting – Tuesday 17 June 2014

The Committee confirmed the accuracy of the minutes of the previous meeting.
5.  Matters arising (updates)
(i) Postgraduate welfare room(s) – Professor Wright confirmed that at least one welfare room for postgraduate students was required in South Kensington and a solution was still being worked on.  



ACTION: LW
(ii) Credit control communications to students – Dr White explained that there had been some concern about the wording of the letters issued by credit control causing some upset. Dr White had met with Mr John Whitlow and Mr Mel Tamplin from Finance. The meeting was constructive. Credit Control want to take students with problems into account but not sure how to identify them with an automated system. Miss Swaby explained that a marker was put on a student’s account if they declared any medical or welfare conditions but it required action by the student. A list is produced as a result of these markers and they get sent to Credit Control. Dr. White agreed to relate this to the Senior Tutors and seek their suggestions. 






ACTION: LW
(iii) Special exam requirements – the paper recommending changes to how referrals are considered is currently with Academic Registry There were 269 appeals last year; 18 referred to Specialist Exam Panel. 

(iv) Visiting lecturer accommodation/teaching space – Mr Harmony reported that a number of locations were being considered and had been tried over the summer. There were problems with building works (particularly in the library), which proved disruptive.. 
(v) Guidance for students on the use of social media – Mr Colin Kerr confirmed that this had been sent to Professor Debra Humphris, who would then forward to Registry. 
(vi) Draft ‘Student Mental Health Policy and Procedure’ – still a draft, waiting for the Student Health and Wellbeing report. Name change noted; Mental Health Code of Practise and Guidelines.  





ACTION: DW
(vii) SpLD assessment charges – the average cost of an assessment is £325-350. The Disability Advisory Service charged the student only £60 and subsidised the rest. However they overspent last year and will charge £95 unless there were mitigating (hardship) circumstances and if progression depended on an assessment. 
(viii) Hall Warden policy and procedure – this was approved at the Provost’s board in May. Now fixed but will be subject to revision in Spring 2015.
(ix) Student Welfare seminar – Professor Wright suggested the committee consider holding it over two sessions instead of one. The general opinion was, however, that the current afternoon session arrangement would attract the greatest attendance. 
6. Student Health and Wellbeing Task Group 
This was in the late draft stage and will be taken to the next Provost Board at the end of October by Professor Humphris. 
7. Student Support Fund
This is a new fund that replaces the government’s Access to Learning Fund and the College Hardship Fund; unspent funds from the College Hardship Fund went into the new scheme. It is administered by the same team in Registry (the Student Financial Support Team) and is open to Home, EU and Overseas students. Much of the application process has been simplified and it is hoped that the new scheme will level the difference in payments available to Home and Overseas students. Awards will also be available to help students with childcare costs. The maximum award is expected to be approximately £1000. Emergency loans will also continue to be available to those with immediate cash flow shortages rather than an ongoing financial need.

The Student Financial Support team will work with other departments with hardship funding to ensure maximum support. The Student Support Fund will also be part of ‘Giving to Imperial’, making online donations possible. 
8. Departmental Disability Officer forum
Mrs Mary Bown explained that the Disability Advisory Service supports DDOs in their work with students and their individual needs through this forum. The forum ran monthly throughout 2013-14 and this format will continue in 2014-15.
Mrs Bown also briefly explained the confirmed changes to the Government’s DSA scheme. This statutory funding stream will be replaced by money from the College, which although costly, could result in a more equal level of support for Overseas and Home students. Further detail is in her annual report. 
9. Student – Tutor (STARFISH) Pilot
This is a pilot to enhance the interaction between students and tutors. Three departments involved so far (Chemistry, Bio-enginerring and Civil Engineering), with Mechanical Engineering to be added to the pilot. 
The scheme is summarised in this paper; https://workspace.imperial.ac.uk/ict/Internal/About%20ICT/ICTAP/2014/May/Starfish%20update.pdf 
10. Student Alcohol and Substance Misuse Policy
This policy has been amended to redefine the definition of a ‘substance’ and will go to Senate. 








ACTION: DW
11. Annual reports
The following annual reports were presented to the Committee, in the following order.
(i)     Student Hub (Paper B): Miss Kelly Swaby presented the Hub paper and reported to the Committee on enquiries received at the Hub during peak times such as the start of session. She noted events that the Hub had been involved with (Housing events, the Open Day etc) and campaigns they had supported (Stressless). It was noted that the Accommodation allocation process was greatly aided by the online application system STROL. In addition, a new E-Induction project is currently being worked on the streamline the information students receive prior to going into Halls. 
(ii)     Chaplaincy (Tabled): Rev. Andrew Wilson presented his summary of the Chaplaincy’s’ activities during 2013-14. In addition to collaboration with the Counselling Service, the Chaplaincy supported the Union’s Stressless campaign by offering Mindfullness meditation workshops. The Chaplaincy also moved in September 2013 to new premises in Princes Gardens. 
(iii)     Imperial Health Centre (Paper C): this paper was presented to the Committee by Dr Sarah Freedman Prof Wright asked Dr Freedman to feedback statistics with regard to the Life Coaching. SF confirmed she would forward this information. In addition it was agreed that feedback from the Patient Participation Group should also be discussed. Dr Freedman explained that a Drugs Seminar was being proposed, which would be targeted at staff (Wardening teams for example), to update them on legislation. She also mentioned the pressure the Health Centre was under to ‘rubber stamp’ IOS requests and that this was an ongoing problem and a complicated one; should students be required to be passed medically fit before being allowed to return to College if they had been signed off?





        ACTION: DW and SF
(iv)     Student Counselling Service (Paper D): Ms Rosie Summerhayes summarised her report for the Committee which included statistics on appointments and the issues students stated had brought them to the Counselling Service. 
(v)     Student Financial Support (Paper E): Mr Greyling took the Committee through the College’s Hardship Fund expenditure for 2013-14. He explained that a new Fund existed from October 2014, which would replace both the College Hardship Fund and the Government’s Access to Learning Fund. The new fund would support all students across College experiencing genuine financial difficulties. 
(vi)    International Student Support (Paper F): Dr Sharon Bolton summarised the International Student Support team’s year, highlighting a significant improvement in the Home Office’s visa processing times. 
(vii) EYEC (Paper G): Prof Wright read the report on behalf of the EYEC, noting that the fees for the coming year were not attached. Miss James will circulate this information.







ACTION: AJ

(viii) Disability Advisory Service (Paper H): Mrs Mary Bown summarised her report for the Committee. 
(ix) Centre for Academic English (Paper I): Dr Julie King gave an overview to the Committee of the Centre’s work, highlighting that the name change would hopefully emphasise their purpose to colleagues and across the student community alike A big development was the removal of TOEFL from the list of SELTs, meaning some students needing a Tier 4 visa could face limited options. Dr King was consulting with the Registry about this issue and would update the Committee on the outcome.        ACTION: JK 
(x)   Wardens (Paper J): new to the Committee, Dr Arash Mostofi, presented the Warden’s paper, highlighting general welfare issues and ongoing concerns. He listed current concerns as; 
· Anecdotal information that there was an increase in drugs being ordered on line, particularly performance enhancing drugs

· Alcohol and the culture of alcohol being promotes through welcome events such as the Medics ‘Mums & Dads’ event.

· Health Centre registration packs not reaching certain Halls (queried by SF). 

· Mental Health Care, particularly when long-term management of cases is required.  

(xi)    ICU Student Advisory Service (Paper K): Mr Nigel Cooke talked the Committee through the major events, campaigns and projects being undertaken by the ICU. 
12. AOB

There was no additional business raised at this meeting. 

13. Date of next scheduled meeting
Date: Tuesday, 10 February 2014; Time: 14:00-16:00; Room: SALC 10.
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